City Council Minutes
December 19, 2016

The following are subject to modification and are not official minutes until approved by the Governing Body.

CITY OF COLWICH, KANSAS

CITY ADMINISTRATIVE CENTER

310 S. 2ND STREET

REGULAR COUNCIL MEETING
DECEMBER 19, 2016
7:00 P.M.

1. CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Terrence D. Spexarth on Monday, December 19, 2016 at 7:00 p.m. called the regular monthly meeting of the Colwich City Council to order. 
ATTENDANCE
Present were Mayor Terrence D. Spexarth, Councilmembers Stephanie Guy, Doyle Dodd, Angela Banz, Robert Winter with Pamela Winegarner absent.
Staff members present were Corey Heck, Public Works Director, Mark Hinkle, Chief of Police, Brad Banz, Fire Chief, Katie Wetta, Deputy City Clerk and Diana Brooks, City Clerk.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Mayor Spexarth led the audience, staff and Council in the Pledge of Allegiance.  
2.
NOTICES AND COMMUNICATIONS
There were no notices or communications.
3.
CITIZEN COMMENTS
There were no citizen comments.
4.
PURCHASE REQUESTS AND ITEMS NEEDING COUNCIL ACTION
A. Discussion of the proposed project by ICM
Mr. Dave Vander Griend, Founder of ICM, gave a brief overview and history of the company and partnerships with the City being: Industrial Revenue Bonds (IRBs), a donation to the Colwich Ball Club, Colwich Heritage Festival and the Renwick School District.  
Mr. Jason Friedberg, ICM Business Analyst, detailed the plans for the construction of a 70 million gallons per year ethanol plant. He stated the company anticipated requesting IRBs in order to provide the company with 100% property tax abatement for a period of 10 years. 
Mayor Spexarth suggested ICM host a meeting to inform the public of the company’s plans.  The consensus of the Council and ICM was for ICM to hold the public meeting on January 5th at 7:00 p.m. at ICM’s west campus at 125 N. 1st.
The Council decided to discuss the information received at the special meeting scheduled for January 9, 2017.
B. Review of the request to approve the drinking establishment license for Gambino’s – Dan Seiler
Ms. Brooks explained that a drinking establishment license was necessary for Gambino’s customers to have a bottle of wine or 6.0 beer while eating.  She stated the application was in order but a fire inspection by the State Fire Marshal was needed.
Councilwoman Banz moved that the Council approve the drinking establishment license with any necessary inspections from the State Fire Marshal’s office to be coordinated by our local fire chief.  Councilman Dodd second the motion.  Motion carried 4-0. 

C. Discussion of the drainage on 7th Street
Mayor Spexarth reminded the Council that they requested research be done to determine whether the easement on Mr. Emberson’s property had been vacated. He gave a brief overview of the history of the action taken in 1967 and stated the minutes and effectuating ordinance were attached for Council’s review.
The Council took no action as it was determined the matter was not in a public right-of-way.  
D. Review of the request to adopt Ordinance No. 693 reducing the number of Planning Commission members from nine to seven
Mayor Spexarth stated that getting a quorum of the Planning Commission due to the number of required members had been difficult and requested Council adopt Ordinance No. 693 reducing the number to seven (7) members.
Councilwoman Banz moved that the Council adopt Ordinance No. 693 reducing the number of the Planning Commission from nine to seven.  Councilwoman Guy second the motion.  Upon a roll call vote the motion carried 4-0 with Councilwoman Guy voting yea; Councilman Winter voting yea; Councilman Dodd voting yea; and Councilwoman Banz voting yea.

E. Review of the bids for the cleaning of the sewer lines
Mayor Spexarth requested that the Council approve the bid from Mayer Specialty for the cleaning of the sewer lines due to their level of customer service and proactive approach to cleaning the sewer lines.
Councilwoman Guy moved that the Council approve the bid from Mayer Specialty regarding the sanitary sewer maintenance cleaning agreement.  Councilman Winter second the motion.  Motion carried 4-0.
F.
Review of the request to adopt Ordinance No. 694 adopting the Personnel Policy Handbook

Mayor Spexarth stated that all staff had reviewed and commented on the changes made to the Personnel Policy Handbook.  The Council reviewed the policy and made minor changes.

Councilman Dodd moved that the Council adopt Ordinance No. 694 with the changes made.  Councilwoman Banz second the motion.  Upon a roll call vote the motion carried 4-0 with Councilwoman Guy voting yea; Councilman Winter voting yea; Councilman Dodd voting yea and Councilwoman Banz voting yea.

Ms. Brooks suggested that the Council consider paying a pro-rated amount of unused vacation for three employees whose leave renewed in September and her unused hours.


Councilwoman Banz moved that the Council approve the pro-rating of unused vacation time for the three employees who renewed in September and the City Clerk for her remaining hours for a total amount of $3,900.  Councilman Winter second the motion.  Motion carried 4-0.
5.
CONSENT AGENDA
A.
Approval of the minutes of the November 21, 2016 Council meeting


B.
Approval of the Appropriations Ordinance Nos. 16-11-02 and 16-12-01

C.
Approval of the November financial reports


D.
Monthly purchase orders – if any
E.
Approval of the cereal malt beverage licenses for TJ Convenience and Kraus Foods

Councilwoman Guy moved that the Council approve the consent agenda as presented. Councilman Winter second the motion.  Motion approved 4-0.
6.
COMMITTEE REPORTS 
A.
Heritage Festival

Ms. Mary Ann Morrison stated she had nothing to report at this time.
B.
Park Committee


Councilwoman Guy stated the Public Works Director was arranging for the dock to be repaired.
C.
Marketing Committee


There was nothing to report

7.
DEPARTMENT HEAD REPORTS

A.
City Engineer –   There was nothing to report.

B.
Fire – Brad Banz, Fire Chief, presented the monthly report.  Chief Banz requested to purchase an upgrade to the five-year old thermal imaging camera in the amount of $3,999.

Councilwoman Guy moved that the Council approve the upgrading of the thermal imaging camera in the amount of $3,999 plus shipping and handling.  Councilman Dodd second the motion.  Motion carried 4-0.
C.
Public Works – Mr. Corey Heck presented the monthly report. Mayor Spexarth questioned the monthly water loss.  Ms. Brooks stated it was 18%.
D.
Police Department – Chief Hinkle presented the monthly report. Mayor Spexarth informed the Council of the vandalism that took place over the past week and stated that a $100 reward was offered from Police Department forfeiture funds and that he would match that amount for information and conviction of the perpetrators.  
E.
City Attorney – Mr. Stanley Juhnke, City Attorney stated he nothing to report.
F.
City Clerk – Ms. Diana K. Brooks, City Clerk stated she had nothing to report.
8.
GOVERNING BODY COMMENTS
Councilwoman Banz stated good work. 
All Councilmembers wished everyone a Merry Christmas.
Councilwoman Guy questioned when the ICM discussion would take place.  Mayor Spexarth stated the matter would be placed on the January 9th special meeting agenda.
Mayor Spexarth recommended appointment of Shawn Witherspoon and Stan Gegen to the Planning Commission.
Councilwoman Guy moved that the Council uphold the recommendation of Mayor Spexarth and appoint Shawn Witherspoon and Stan Gegen to the Planning Commission.  Councilman Dodd second the motion.  Motion carried 4-0.
Mayor Spexarth stated that January 13th was the K-96 Corridor meeting at ICM’s west campus.  He asked that Councilmembers have pictures taken for new ID cards. 

Mayor Spexarth stated that Mr. Marvin Fisher, manager of the indoor football team was trying to coordinate a Colwich night at the football game with the grade school performing the national anthem. He stated Mr. Fisher would try to sell tickets to Colwich residents at a two for one price and that no date was set at this time.
9.
EXECUTIVE SESSION 
There were no matters for executive session.
10.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, Councilwoman Banz moved for adjournment at 9:20 p.m. Councilwoman Guy second the motion.  Motion approved 4-0.

Respectfully submitted 
Diana K. Brooks, City Clerk
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